Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

January 4, 2022
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Phillip Robinson, Ingmar Goldson, Ron Jennings, Tinu Akinshola, Ira Rheingold
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the December meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Ira Rheingold seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
Phillip Robinson discussed the program on the Homeowners Assistance Fund conducted with the Housing Initiative Partnership in December. He noted that the YouTube video was up on OCP’s website for viewing. Dan Caplan stated that he and Mr. Michaels attended OCP’s 50th Anniversary Celebration and commended staff on the occasion.
New Business

The 2022 legislative session was discussed. Mr. Robinson said that it starts next week. He said Tracy Rezvani had a line on someone to be an intern, but if that does not work out, he might be able to get a list of bills from the Maryland Consumer Rights Coalition (MCRC). He noted that he sent an email with links to three bills directly related to consumer issues that were prefiled. Mr. Robinson said that one bill the Committee might want to take some action on is House Bill 111 which governs what is required of companies when collecting or taking legal action on private student loans. He said these loans are usually not for tuition or fees and can be very predatory. He said they are also not insured under the Higher Education Act. Mr. Robinson made a motion that the Advisory Committee recommend that the County support this bill. Mr. Michaels seconded the motion. Mr. Michaels, Mr. Robinson, Mr. Goldson, Ms. Akinshola, Mr. Jennings, and Mr. Rheingold all voted in favor. Mr. Caplan abstained. The motion passed. Mr. Robinson said that the Committee should read the other two bills, and they can be discussed at the meeting next month. Ms. Rezvani said she would follow up with the potential intern. Mr. Caplan suggested reaching out to Jane Merkin, a previous Advisory Committee member and volunteer with MCRC. Mr. Robinson said he would reach out.
The 2021 annual report was discussed. Mr. Michaels stated that it was time to start working on it. Mr. Caplan nominated Mr. Michaels to write the report. Ms. Akinshola seconded the nomination. The vote was unanimous. Mr. Michaels requested that staff send him copies of all of the minutes from 2021. He said he would also need the main presenters of any programs to provide him with information. He suggested that the Committee consider if there is some message that it wants to convey to the County as to actions for the next year, and asked everyone to submit topics for inclusion in the report that can be discussed at the next meeting.
Mr. Michaels discussed his concern about moving brokers and noted that Consumer Checkbook magazine had published an article on this issue. He said he thought it might be a subject OCP might consider putting something out on social media about in the spring when moving season starts. Ms. Rezvani said that OCP is seeing this in other industries, as well, such as appliance repair and locksmiths. She said consumers think they are dealing with local companies, but in reality, they are contacting call centers located elsewhere who are then sending other companies to do the work. She said that OCP did articles for the Beacon and Washington Parent magazine on this issue. She said if someone sent her the information on the Consumer Checkbook article, OCP could marry this with the other articles that it has done and put something together.
Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for December. Home Improvement complaints topped the list, followed by Retail and Automotive. As previously noted, OCP held its 50th Anniversary Celebration and Proclamation, and the Advisory Committee worked with the Housing Initiative Partnership to conduct a presentation on the Homeowners Assistance Fund. Staff also recorded a webinar in Spanish on scams, was a panelist in a presentation on Peer-to-Peer Payments at the Consumer Federation of America’s Financial Services Conference, and did an in-person presentation on scams for East County Seniors.
The meeting adjourned at 9:11 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, February 1, 2022, at 8:30 a.m.
